MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
February 7, 2014
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, FEBRUARY 7, 2014, BEGINNING AT 9:06 A.M., WITH
CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA PRESIDING.
CHAIR BAISA: Will the regular meeting of the Maui County Council please come to order.
Today is February 7, 2014, and it is about five minutes after nine o'clock. Welcome
everyone.
Mr. Clerk, would you please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS DONALD G. COUCH JR., S. STACY
CRIVELLO, DONALD S. GUZMAN, G. RIKI HOKAMA,
MICHAEL B. WHITE, AND CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS ELEANORA COCHRAN, MICHAEL P.
VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL.
(Councilmember Cochran was not present when the roll was called; however, she arrived at
9:08 a.m.)

COUNTY CLERK DENNIS A. MATEO: Madam Chair, we do have a quorum. There are six
Members present, one Member should be here shortly as indicated by the Chair, and
two excused.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
And we'll now have some opening remarks by Member Riki Hokama.
Mr. Hokama.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Chair, and good morning, everyone.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember G. Riki Hokama.

(Councilmember Cochran arrived at the meeting at 9:08 a.m.)
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Those were very important words especially for
today; Kung Hee Fat Choy to everybody.
Chair would like to note that Member Cochran has joined us.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you very much, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: All righty. If you would please rise and join me in the Pledge of Allegiance.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the Pledge
of Allegiance.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Before we proceed with today's agenda, may I
please request that everyone silence their cellphones or other noisemaking devices.
Decorum in the chamber will be maintained at all times.
Mr. Clerk, let's proceed.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with presentation of testimony on agenda
items. We have established limited telephone interactive communication that
enables individuals from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai, to provide testimony from our
District Offices.
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Individuals who wish to offer testimony from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai, should now
sign up with District Office staff. Individuals who wish to offer testimony in the
chamber, please sign up at the desk located on the eighth floor lobby just outside of
the chamber door. Testimony at all locations is limited to the items listed on today's
agenda.
And, pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier is allowed to testify for up to
three minutes with one minute to conclude if requested. When testifying, please
state your name and the name of any organization you represent.
Hana Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. DAWN LONO: Good morning. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and I have no
one waiting to testify.
COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Lanai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. DENISE FERNANDEZ: Good morning. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and there
is no one waiting to testify.
COUNTY CLERK: Molokai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. ELLA ALCON: Good morning. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Madam Chair, we have three individuals who have signed up to testify in the, in the
Council chamber.
The first person to testify in the chamber is Donna Whitworth [sic] who will be
testifying on County Communication 14-26. And Ms. Whitford will be followed by
Mr. Lanny Tihada.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Whitford, if you'll just please come to the podium.
That's okay. Take your time. Good morning.
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MS. DONNA WHITFORD (testifying on County Communication No. 14-26):
Good morning. So, I'm here because I wanted to go on record as to my opinion, or
the opinion of many others that I seem to represent regarding the naming of the new
Kihei High School.
So, before I even begin, I'd like to say that, you know, this, this whole debate is not
about the late Representative Patsy Mink. We all admire her, we believe that she
should be honored, we just don't think that this particular venue is the right one.
So, let me begin by saying my name is Donna Whitford, and I have been an educator
for 40 years. As a result of pending surgery on, on sick leave from school, where I've
been the Principal of Lokelani Intermediate School for ten years. I was at Lokelani as
a teacher when the school's name was chosen.
I remember there was a contest for possible names for the school, but we weren't
sure who was going to make the final decision. The next thing we knew, there was a
ceremony where District Superintendent Lokelani Lindsey, at that time, was
congratulating a young girl for her submission of the name Lokelani and at the same
time handing over to the Principal a huge framed poster of a picture of the Maui
Lokelani Rose. Many people were stunned, disappointingly stunned, because of the
name choice. If you know Kihei and if you know our area, there were no roses
growing on our dry, barren landscape. How did that name get chosen? You know
many people taught, thought that was it a payback, was it politics, you know how that
goes?
So, my husband and I, you know, we're aware that things go on in the world of
politics out of necessity. I'll scratch your back if you scratch mine. I know that that's
the only way things get done sometimes. We understand that this is the way things
work. And I want to say when I'm referring to politicians, I got to tell when I wrote
this, it was, I was mad at the Senate and, and the Representatives; not the County
Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MS. WHITFORD: Just want to make that clear. But, as a Principal, you know, I was a
teacher at Lahaina Intermediate, I was, I was a Principal at Maui Waena, I was a
Principal in Hana, I was District Superintendent for two and a half years, and I'm, like
I said, currently at Lokelani.
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You know, one of the things that I did in all of those times, I counseled a lot of kids.
And every time I counsel those kids, I said to them, you know, it takes courage to do
the right thing. What is the right thing here in this instance?
The right thing we believe is that Kihei High School, and it doesn't have to be the
name Kihei High School, that's the other thing; it can be a derivative of. I've heard
examples like Chief Kahekili, Piilani, Kihei, you know, whatever you want to add to it.
The idea however is that this is not about the naming or honoring of one person, this
is about leaving a legacy for our children. This is a place where people, the children
and their parents, have a right to gather together and say this is what we own, this is
what belongs to us. It gives them a sense of identity. It gives them a sense of
belonging. I'm going to need that extra minute.
CHAIR BAISA: Go right ahead.
MS. WHITFORD: And, like Lahainaluna for example, that's a whole group of schools.
Lanai, I was a resource teacher, I use to go over there. You know, it was very clear,
this identity. I'm sorry to say cause I think we try to do such a good job with
educating students that when I ask some of the recent Maui High grads about this
naming of the Patsy Mink. You know what they said? Who's Patsy Mink? I was
appalled, needless to say because then I thought our educational system has failed
them.
In any event, if you could rally the kids around the school, you're going to eliminate
graffiti, and you're going to eliminate violence so often associated with alienated and
disenfranchised youth. And let me tell you, over the years I've, the kids I've worked
with, Kihei is teaming with alienated and disenfranchised youth. Just take a walk,
take a ride down the road, and you will see what I mean about where those kids are
congregating and what they're doing.
So, we know this is not a done deal. We're just beginning to fight. If we're going to
find more opposition, we're going to fight even harder.
So, I want to also say that the politicians in Honolulu missed an opportunity to bring
people together. If they had had well-publicized forums at Lokelani for example and
invited the, the students of Lokelani, the high schools that, elementary schools, and
the kupuna who could help lead the discussion as to what is appropriate in this
ahupua'a.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Whitford.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
February 7, 2014
Page 6

MS. WHITFORD: We're forgetting that. Yea, I'm sorry. Anyway, thank you very much.
You know how I feel.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Members, any need for clarification of the
testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Mr. Lanny Tihada who will be testifying on
Committee Report No. 14-20. Mr. Tihada will be followed by Mr. Fischel.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. LANNY TIHADA (testifying on Committee Report No. 14-20:
Good morning, Councilmembers, Chair, good morning. I'm here to testify, give
testimony on Kahoma Villages. Just to give you a background, I'm, 63 out of my
66 years was, I lived in Lahaina and I love that place. I'm here to give testimony to,
in support of Kahoma Village because I think it's the right thing to do. Our
oceanfront, I grew up in a place called Mala Village, which is on the north end of
Front Street. The ocean was our playground, it was our, we use to call it our icebox
for food. And we, we dove that whole area from Mala all the way down to the
Lahaina Harbor.
And I felt guilty couple weeks ago because I saw the picture of Ms. Ichiki in the paper
and she gave testimony in, in favor. And I'm thinking like, why is she giving, you
know; she has her own home, I have my own home. Then I realized what she was
doing. I looked around and, you know, a lot of the young families, young husband
and wives, both working; they can't give up their time to come here. And I said, well,
I can, I can at least make time for them.
You know, I have couple children of my own, I have some grandchildren. And, the
economy being, and the economy looks pretty good in Lahaina I think. But if you
look at the traffic in the morning coming to Lahaina and the traffic going out of
Lahaina after, you know, work hours, it's pretty heavy and there's limited housing in
Lahaina. And I feel for the younger people that either renting or they living with their
parents and, you know, some of us were fortunate enough to have our own homes
but, you know, why put in money for rentals when you can put in money for
something that one day will belong to you.
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And I think these people, the young people of Maui need this, especially the ones
working in Lahaina. It's a long commute. I know we have the Maui Bus now. I see
people, you know, carpooling, but still a lot of people driving over to, to get to work.
You know, it, and I'm real fortunate, I get up in the morning and after I get dressed it
takes me three minutes to get to my job site.
And coming over today, it just reminded me, you know, how much, how expensive it
can be and how much, how time consuming. If it takes 45 minutes coming,
45 minutes to an hour getting home, that's almost two hours away from your family
and that's pretty sad, you know. And, so, anyway I, I'm totally in favor of this project.
And I think the young people of Maui and Lahaina need this. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need for clarification of the testimony?
Seeing none, Mr. Tihada, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: The next testifier is Mr. Lloyd Fischel, testifying on Bill No. 6 (2014).
And he will be followed by Mr. Jim Smith.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. LLOYD FISCHEL [testifying on Bill No. 6 (2014)1:
Good morning, Council, Madam Chair. Recently, Maui's Council did not approve a
zoning change requested by the landowner of the property associated with Hanzawa
Store in Haiku.
Earlier, I was on the Board of Directors of the Haiku Community Association and we
had been lobbied hard by the Wailuku Main Street Association to support a zoning
change for higher density. Its planning consultant crafted Main Street's position and
he is a person who is intimately involved in this bill. You might recall the bitter
fighting verbally and even fisticuffs that came from. Main Street's work in Haiku. And
it is a difficulty, hard to forget and one that no community should have to face. If the
bill passes, our legal safeguards will have changed and thereby not make society
better, but inhibit a community of its right to plan its community.
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How many more situations are out there like the one in Haiku that will lay the
foundation for havoc and chaos and not a community's trust? The Administration
believes curtailing our representative's judgment will streamline government. In the
one bureaucrat's words, such legislation would bring Maui into the twenty-first
century. The words oligarchy, or aristocracy, and despotic governance define this
type of leadership. It might be alluring when elected public officials seek to be
relevant and use their authority to get something done. But when the process goes
against the rule of law that protects the citizenry and the aina, it defeats our moral
compass.
I respectfully ask the bill be recommitted to Committee or be left with the Clerk until
there is further study. As Councilman Hokama mentioned this morning, this is a time
for thinking things through, to develop teamwork and common sense solutions. This
bill is draconian, not a lasting contribution that its author stated will promote. It takes
courage indeed to do the right thing and I hope that you do. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Thank you.
Members, any need for clarification of the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Mr. Jim Smith, testifying on Committee
Report 14-21 and Bill No. 6(2014). Mr. Smith will be followed by Rosemary Robbins.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MR. JIM SMITH [testifying on Committee Report No. 14-21, County Communication
No. 14-26, and Bill No. 6 (2014)1:
Good morning, Madam Chair. Good morning, Councilmembers. Madam Chair, I'd
like to add one more item to that list; and that is the, No. 14-26, I believe.
CHAIR BAISA: That's okay.
Mr. Clerk.
MR. SMITH: It is, is a, is a communication.
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CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead.
MR. SMITH: I'll start testifying with regard to that. I use to be a substitute teacher on, on
Maui; and I'd worked at Baldwin, and Maui High, and, and the elementary schools.
Prior to that time, I was, for a shorter than normal time, part of the U.S. Army. And,
Patsy Mink, okay, was a congressperson, okay. And, she was not just a
congressperson; she was a fighter. And she knew right and wrong and she went to
bat for anyone, okay. Her history, okay, on Maui is so honorable, okay.
The kids in Kihei could learn diversity, putting up with things they don't like for the
right reasons with the name of Patsy Mink on the high school, okay. We have
Baldwin High School. On the mainland you have high school's named after duPont,
all the different names.
Patsy Mink is a person when you get to know the substance of that individual you
want to emulate her. If you don't know and you don't care, no name will help you.
But, if you're curious and you want to know and you want to have a person who
represents you from the bottom up, Patsy Mink is the person. And her name should
be on that high school from my perspective, from my knowledge of her, intimate, well
not intimate; let's just say firsthand knowledge and watching her, and watching her go
through insults, "Pink Mink" all that kind of stuff. She was intelligent, she was sharp,
she was undeterred, she was diligent, she was a Democrat; maybe that's not
relevant, I'm sorry. But, she had it and we need people and names of people. And if
you don't know the name, find out the name; that's why you're in school, that's why
you take pride in your school, okay.
I went to Delaware, I lived in Delaware, there was a P.S. duPont, Pierre duPont, all
these duPont's, duPont's, duPont. What do you learn when you look at their history?
From France; greed is good, chemistry is good.
Patsy Mink, you look at her and you see right is right, wrong is wrong, and you got to
show me that I'm wrong. And that's the kind of character we need to have and that's
the kind of thing that happens with this resolution. And it goes to the Senate and
hopefully it's approved. We get a high school named after one of us from the bottom
up to the top. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any questions?
Yes, Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Mr. Smith, for
being here. Just for the record, are you a resident of the Kihei area?
MR. SMITH: Excuse me, what does a veteran mean?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: A resident of the Kihei area.
MR. SMITH: Oh, I thought you were asking if I was a veteran. Am I, does that matter?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: In this case, yes.
MR. SMITH: Well, it doesn't in my case.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. SMITH: I'm a, a member of the community of Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: All right, we will not get-Mr. Smith, thank you for answering the question.
MR. SMITH: I'm sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Would you proceed please?
MR. SMITH: I appreciate the distinction, Mr. Couch.
Yes, I will proceed. This, the second item and, and third item, I'd like to preface with
Ed Tanji in his final column in, in Haku Mo'olelo, okay, gave us this thought. And it
was that acceptance and tolerance among, among diverse, okay, elements of all
communities can be strengthened. So, you can strengthen diversity, okay. And he
said failure is nothing more than a refusal to accept, okay, the nature of knowledge,
okay. And that's fact-based judgment, okay, fact based judgment. And when you
look at, okay, the bill, Bill 6, okay, you recognize that this is not fact based judgment.
In the, 25 years ago I participated in an issue in Haiku. A Mr. Hans Elsner, okay, he
went around and he got, he had a parcel of land that was agriculture in a residential
subdivision was to be developed that needed a change of zoning. He went around
40 percent, he got his 40 percent. He came to the Council; now this is 25 years ago,
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there was no ambiguity issue, there was none of that stuff; he came to the Council,
he brought this, it needed seven votes. The developer got seven votes.
But this Council also got disputed facts and it had to weigh them against the energies
of the people in the community who were most affected. And those were the people
with the largest parcel of land because harm equates to size of land and lifestyle.
Size of land and lifestyle is agriculture, small. So, if you say you want to switch this
to one lot, okay, and you're saying a lot of 1,000 square feet is the same as a lot of
10 acres, well you're missing justice, you're missing the notion that harm relates to
development, okay. And, votes relates to electing you. And they're different; they're
totally different. So, you need to reconsider this bill in light of that.
You, it has been alleged by Corporation Counsel that Hanzawa's, okay, Hanzawa
Store was, was thrown out of the community, okay. That, just the, thrown out of the
community by politicians, you, okay, who are just too confused by the ambiguity to
vote. This is Corporation Counsel telling the Lanai Planning Commission. These
untruths, Hanzawa Store is still existing. It's thriving, okay. The, there's no problem
yet you're changing it. Why are you changing it; the status of the individual? Please
reconsider that.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Smith. Members, any need for clarification on that part?
Seeing none, go ahead, Mr. Smith.
MR. SMITH: The next, and this will tie into that. My, my next testimony is on, on the
Committee Report 14-21. And it is the filing of the communication; a written notice of
reorganization, okay. Now, we've got to think about what has happened. You have a
demolition that's really a rehabilitation. And it happens because all you guy met with
them and it's okay; that's informal, informality. And now you have a communication,
and in it, it gives to the Director of Planning the power to implement a plan; a division,
the power to implement a plan.
If you want to change the Charter, okay, to give the Mayor some sort of power, to
take your power because all of this planning, okay, is based upon an aspiration,
okay, something that's good going for, and your decisions, and the Mayor's ability to
administer it. It's not about a division, that's false. The idea that there were
200 goals, for example, or 250 and 6 were accomplished, Haiku Community Plan has
nine goals, nine aspirations. How many of those were accomplished?
They don't know, they don't care. They want the power. They just want power and
they don't want to have to measure it or manage it by what is true. So, they don't
give you the facts. And you go and you act because of the time of day or the number
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of dollars in . . . and that's momentum. But, true or false, okay, is dignity. It's me, a
voter, nobody, and you validate that by your valuing true or false. And you manage
power by that decision of what is true and what is false, and these guys upstairs don't
know it. They think momentum is the game, meaning what, trample on somebody
who's in the way, nobody will notice?
Change the Charter if you want that kind of government. Do it by my vote. Don't do
it by this underlying premise that you're changing the card, the Charter, because you
guys looked at it and didn't make a judgment as to its rightness or wrong, as to its
reasonability; it's unneeded. They never gave you a full disclosure of facts, yet it is,
you got a long range planning division, you got Public Works, you've got all these
divisions that implement the plan. Now you're going to have a division in the
Planning Department? For what? Control Public Works? It just does not make
sense. It's unnecessary.
I ask you to recommit this to Policy or recommit it to Budget, where it belongs. But
don't transmit it unspoken to as to the underlying corruption of our Charter. Don't you
think that, you know, is unhealthy? So, I wish you would do this; reconsider that
filing.
I think Member Couch is being played. He's so well intended. He's got such good
zeal. He's got such a good brain. And here he, he's doing the best he can and, and
he's much appreciated for that.
And, and, and this other bill, certainly we don't need a protest change cause all it
does is give you facts and makes you decide by a seven vote and you don't have to
do it anyhow. But it eliminates that factual conflict that comes from a protest. Plus
it's internally inconsistent. You have percentage of owners and then you have one
owner. One owner is not a percentage of 100 owners. You're just saying one lot,
okay, one owner, there may be 10 owners, it just doesn't make sense, it's
inconsistent. Please, refer it back. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Smith.
Members, any need for clarification? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. SMITH: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Clerk.
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COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Rosemary Robbins and she will be followed
by May Fujiwara.
May will, Rosemary Robbins will be testifying on Bill
No. 6 (2014) [sic].
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Ms. Robbins.

MS. ROSEMARY ROBBINS [testifying on Bill No. 8 (2014)1:
Good morning. Good morning, everybody. I'm testifying in terms of the Bill
No. 8 (2014). That's the one that's dealing with the problems at the landfill and how
do we get those resolved.
Okay, I have the utmost appreciation of the report that the Policy and
Intergovernmental Affairs Committee did in terms of recognizing the problem.
Regrettably, so much of this sounds like the Upcountry water problem all over again;
just a different part of what it is that we need to keep our community healthy.
I'm presuming that when you folks get to address this today, he'll be reading what
that is in there so I don't take that on my time. No?
CHAIR BAISA: The Clerk will describe it, yes.
MS. ROBBINS: Okay, good. Thank you. We've had a problem at the landfill site at
Puunene. The Department of Health, remember for folks who may not be tuned to
this, there is only one Department of Health for the whole of the Hawaiian Island
geography. And the Department, they are stationed on Oahu primarily, and they
came over to the landfill area, examined it, and then examined the paperwork that
went with it. Deficiencies all over the place.
So, the settlement that's between the County and the State at this point is a
settlement of big bucks paid for by the community in terms of, excuse me, their taxes.
And the report on the settlement of claims identifies that the total is 302,448 and 30,
and 83 cents, for settling things that were not done properly to begin with. I can think
of lots of other ways that we could spend that kind of money.
And loads of people have mentioned that when we take a look at that, we know that
the conditions at the landfill were such that when water, or any fluid actually, comes
in contact with some of the solid waste that's in that dump situation, if you will,
causes negative effects. And, obviously our winds take those down over that Kihei
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area; not a healthy situation. We're talking about health ramifications that none of us
should be facing.
So, the violations were from April of 2011 and by 2013, the Department of Health
wrote an order, you've got to clean it up. You had the time to do it, you had the time
before you made this problem, gave this problem the opportunity to grow. So, now
we're warning you. And if you don't do what you've agreed to do in the reparation for
this, we're coming after you. And one of those warnings is that it could be $1,000 per
day, per violation. Where's that going to come from?
So, I'm very much in favor of your passing this today. And make sure that whatever
the remediation things are, get told to all of us in the community. I didn't find that in
the paperwork when I went to the seventh floor yesterday and the day before. I think
it would be very helpful if we had a presentation on that showing what the plans are;
not just that, yes, we will do it, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Robbins.
MS. ROBBINS: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any need for clarification of the testimony?
Seeing none, Ms. Robbins, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
MS. ROBBINS: You're welcome.
COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Ms. May Fujiwara, testifying on Committee
Report 14-20. And Ms. Fujiwara will be followed by Ms. Arleen Gerbig.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.

MS. MAY FUJIWARA (testifying on Committee Report 14-20):
Good morning, Council Chair Baisa and Members of the Council. Thank you for
allowing me to testify. My name is May Fujiwara, a long-time resident of West Maui.
I'm here to speak on behalf of our many Lahaina-Honolua Senior Citizens Club
members. And, some of them are sitting up there in their hot pink shirts.
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I'm here, I am and have always been a strong advocate for affordable housing;
especially affordable housing on the west side where almost half of our workforce do
not live in West Maui and have to commute to work every day. Some come as far
from Haiku to go to work at Kapalua; spending much time on the road, time they
could be spending with their families instead and money they could be saving to buy
other things than having to fill up their gas tanks like almost every other day. What a
Godsend and blessing the Kahoma Village Project would be to these workers in time
and in money.
I know of a Lahaina born fireman who would like to move back to Lahaina because
he is currently working at the Lahaina station but can't because there are no housing
that he can afford on the west side.
This project will provide needed work for our local carpenters, electricians, plumbers,
and other trades people. And again, many of them currently work only part-time. So,
please listen to these people also.
At the Land Use Committee meetings, many modifications and revisions were
requested by the Committee members through which developer Stanford Carr was
amenable. This shows that he is willing, he is willing to work with the Council and the
community to move this project forward.
I feel, as many of our club members, that the Kahoma Village Project is a wellplanned project by a reputable dealer, developer whose fast track application should
be approved. Again, thank you for allowing me to testify.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need for clarification of the testimony?
Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Ms. Arleen Gerbig. She will be testifying on
Committee Report 14-20, and she will be followed by Ms. Vivian Ichiki.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
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MS. ARLEEN GERBIG (testifying on Committee Report 14-20):
Good morning, Chairman Baisa and the Councilmembers. My name is Arleen Gerbig
and I am a resident of Lahaina. I am very pleased that the County Council Land Use
Committee has approved the Kahoma Village Project with the agreed upon
modifications by Mr. Stanford Carr, the developer. The, this Kahoma Village Project
funded by the Jeanette Weinberg Foundation is at no cost to the County taxpayers.
This is an ideal development for the many varied family incomes in West Maui. It will
provide housing opportunities for those families now renting or living with family, with
family members in Central Maui and working on the west side. By purchasing a
home in the Kahoma Village Project, it will allow the workers to spend more valuable
time with their families.
The Kahoma Village Project is a win-win situation for all residents; first, by reducing
the heavy traffic to and from Central Maui on the Honoapi'ilani Highway; second, by
offering low-cost housing to those that, that really need it; and third, by reducing
worker travel time to and from work.
I feel that this project, in many ways, will improve the economy of West Maui and all
of Maui. The local residents benefit by having much needed housing available on
West Maui. As I stated in my previous testimony, along with this housing
development, new businesses, additional employment opportunities, and many types
of economic growth will come to West Maui.
This subdivision with the, with its many varied housing designs and pricing offers a
great opportunity for all types of homebuyers. I strongly urge the Council to approve
this project and thank you for your consideration.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need for clarification? Seeing none, thank you for being here.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Ms. Vivian Ichiki, and she will be testifying
on item Committee Report 14-20.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
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MS. VIVIAN ICHIKI (testifying on Committee Report 14-20):
Good morning, Chair Baisa and Members of the Council. My name is Vivian Ichiki. I
am a member of the Lahaina-Honolua Senior Citizen Club and would like to speak for
our members who have, still have their children, and some with the grandchildren,
living with them. These, these young people would like to own their own homes.
They have worked hard and have saved their money but still cannot buy a home
because there are no affordable homes in West Maui.
I would like to encourage you to please approve the first track [sic] application for the
Kahoma Village Project where 51 percent of the homes will be affordable, so our
children can realize their dream of owning a home of their own.
This project would also provide many jobs for our people. Thank you for allowing me
to testify. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are no further individuals signed up to testify in the
Council chamber.
If there are any additional individuals in the Council chamber or at the District Offices
who would like to offer testimony, please identify yourself to the appropriate staff and
proceed to the testimony lectern or District Office phone at this time.
Hana Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
COUNTY CLERK: Lanai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
COUNTY CLERK: Molokai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. ALCON: There is no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
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COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are no other individuals in the District Offices nor
the chamber who wish to offer testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk, have we received any written testimony?
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, we have received written testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, without objection, I would like to receive that for the record.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART
OF THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING:
1.
2.
3.
4.

Donna Whitford;
Lehuanani Huddleston-Hafoka:
Dayton Nakanelua, United Public Workers; and
Carmie Spellman.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
And, one last chance, is there anyone in the gallery who would like to testify?
Seeing no one rushing up to the podium, with, without objections Members, I'm going
to close public testimony for today.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, so testimony is closed.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with minutes.

MINUTES
The minutes of the Council of the County of Maui's regular meetings of November 15, 2013
and December 6, 2013 were presented at this time.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Madam Chair.
MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 15, AND
DECEMBER 6, 2013, BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No further discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion?
Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have seven "ayes" and two Members "excused";
Member Carroll and Member Victorino.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with committee reports.
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COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-16

- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution
14-12 , entitled "APPROVING COST ITEMS FOR
BARGAINING UNIT 11, FIREFIGHTERS" be ADOPTED;

2.

That Resolution
14-13 , entitled "APPROVING COST ITEMS FOR
EMPLOYEES EXCLUDED FROM BARGAINING UNIT 11, FIRE FIGHTERS"
be ADOPTED; and

3.

That County Communication 13-391, from the Mayor, be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-16, AND ALLOW STAFF TO MAKE
ONE NON-SUBSTANTIVE CHANGE TO THE REPORT.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. That non-substantive change is
simply replacing the number 2 with the number 3 on the last page of the report, so I
didn't feel that we had to go through a additional motion for that.
And, Madam Chair, your Budget and Finance Committee met on January 21, 2014,
to consider approval of cost items including adjustments to salaries and fringe
benefits, temporary change in station pay, health benefit premiums, for Bargaining
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Unit 11, Fire Fighters represented by the Hawaii Fire Fighters Association for Fiscal
Years 2012, 13, 14, 15, 16, and 17.
These cost items for these employees were decided by an arbitration panel and
therefore, there's not much change that's, that's allowed.
The Director of Personnel Services stated that the arbitrated decision will apply to
approximately 300 County employees who currently serve as firefighters. The
arbitrated decision was rendered on November 30, 2013. There was no cost
associated with the contract for the first two years of the six-year contract. Those two
years have already passed and it will cost the County an additional $23 million over
the next four years of the contract.
It should be noted that the Rank-for-Rank Recall program calls for a firefighter with a
similarly ranked position to be given consideration to fill a vacancy of a ranked
position. This practice applies only to the Hawaii Fire Fighters Association contract;
and no other union contracts for the County of Maui have such a provision. The cost
of this Rank-for-Rank Recall program is $1.8 million per year in the first year. And,
this is for roughly 152 individuals within the department which make up the, basically,
the upper half of the department.
And, Madam Chair, we all totally appreciate and support what the firefighters do for
this community. And the, the work that they do for us is very important. But, the, the
Chair is just a bit troubled by this portion of the contract because it, it essentially is a
significant increase in cost in which these individuals, these top 150 individuals will
share a required level of overtime amounting to roughly $12,000 apiece on top of
their 17 percent increase. This is, I, I see nothing like this being done in the private
sector. I see nothing like this being done in other parts of County government.
And in the firefighters contract, the settlement will, approximates about a 40 percent
increase in cost over that of the Police Department. In the Police Department we
have, as you know and the Members know, a significant recruitment and retention
challenge. It's hard to, it's hard to get people to go into the Police Department and
it's hard to keep them there once they're well trained.
The Fire Department, we have, we don't have that challenge. We have thousands of
people that apply when there's, there are openings. And, and thankfully we have
people that are, are solidly career firefighters. So, they do a great job for us.
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I'm just a little concerned that this is giving a, giving them something that's going to
cost a significant amount. And that's going to come out of other places or, or go back
to requiring an increase that people who are not seeing this kind of a benefit in their
pay are going to have to reach deeper into their pockets to pay their taxes.
So, with that, that concern, I, I will support this measure but with those reservations.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. White.
Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; seven "ayes", two Members "excused", and those Members
are Mr. Carroll and Mr. Victorino. And I will not be making that statement again
unless it changes.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION NOS. 14-12 and 14-13, respectively.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-17

- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill 10 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2014 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT
PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES; DEPARTMENT OF
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE,
DEPARTMENT OF LIQUOR CONTROL, DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC
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WORKS, AND DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY; TOTAL OPERATING
APPROPRIATIONS; AND TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND
CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)" be PASSED ON FIRST READING
and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and
2.

That County Communication 13-394, from the Budget Director, be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-17.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Your Budget and Finance
Committee met on January 21, 2014, to consider a Fiscal Year 2014 Budget
amendment that appropriates one point, $1,152,365 of additional revenue to the
Department of Environmental Management, Department of Finance, Department of
Liquor Control, Department of Public Works, and the Department of Water Supply for
cost increases in salaries, wages, and fringe benefits for employees in Bargaining
Units 01, 02, 03, and 13. Increases are based on contract agreements for each
Bargaining Unit, effective July 1, 2013.
Budget Director noted for 2014, funds are reserved in the Department of Finance's,
Countywide Costs, Fringe Benefits appropriation for all departments funded by
General Fund, to cover the cost increases related to the contract agreements. The
proposed bill will appropriate funds to cover the cost items for most of the
departments funded by Special Funds.
Your Committee recommended passage of the proposed bill on first reading and
filing of the communication. I ask for their support once again, Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; with seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Chair would like to check, is it time that the dragon will be coming, before we
proceed? I think it would be wise to find out if that's going to happen before we get
into another matter. So, we're, the Chair is not going to call a recess. And the
reason is, I would like for the folks who are watching this live on Akaku to have the
opportunity to see the dragon and participate in the fun here. However, after the
dragon leaves, I will call a very short little recess and then we will proceed.
Okay. Let the, let the dragon come down. Everybody got your lycee?
Ben Seng Au's Shaolin Arts Society performed the Lion Dance.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, we'll be in a short recess until 10:15.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:05 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:16 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT, EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR BAISA: Will the meeting please come back to order. Members, thank you very
much for the break and thank you for being prompt in returning.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, for the record that was BILL NO. 10 (2014).
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-18
- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Bill
11 (2014), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2014 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT
PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES; DEPARTMENT OF
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, SOLID WASTE OPERATIONS
PROGRAM; DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE, COUNTYWIDE COSTS; TOTAL
OPERATING APPROPRIATIONS; AND TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS
(OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)" be PASSED ON
FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication 13-396, from the Budget Director, be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-18.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Your Budget and Finance
Committee met on January 21, 2014, to consider a Fiscal Year 2014 Budget
amendment that will increase the Solid Waste Operations Program by $864,000
through a recognition of Additional Carryover/Savings from the General Fund.
The Director of Environmental Management stated the cost to maintain core services
and responsibilities, such as regulatory programs at the landfill and refuse collection,
has increased over the years, making it difficult for the Department to maintain its
current program. Without the requested amendment, the Department would have to
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consider curtailing discretionary programs, hours at the landfill, and days of refuse
collection.
Your Committee recommended passage of the proposed bill on first reading and
filing of the communication. I ask for their support once again. Thank you, Madam
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Member White.
Members, any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; seven "ayes", two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 11 (2014).

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-19
- ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, ENERGY, AGRICULTURE, AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE:
Recommending that County Communication 13-342, from the Director of Parks and
Recreation, transmitting a semiannual report of park dedications for each community
plan area for the period April 1, 2013, through September 30, 2013, be FILED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN THE
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-19.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Your Economic Development, Energy,
Agriculture, and Recreation Committee met on December 17, 2013, and January 21,
2014, to consider County Communication 13-342, from the Director of Parks and
Recreation, transmitting a semiannual report of park dedications for each community
plan area for the period of April 1, 2013 through September 30, 2013.
The report references 19 [sic] projects encompassing 152 units or lots in the PaiaHaiku, Makawao-Pukalani-Kula, and Kihei-Makena Community Plan areas. There
was no land dedications for parks. Park assessment fees totaled $199,044.75.
I ask that the Members support this recommendation. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye.
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
February 7, 2014
Page 28

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-20
- LAND USE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That Resolution 14-14 , entitled "APPROVING WITH MODIFICATION THE
KAHOMA VILLAGE PROJECT PURSUANT TO SECTION 201H-38, HAWAII
REVISED STATUTES", be ADOPTED;

2.

That Resolution
, entitled "APPROVING THE KAHOMA VILLAGE
PROJECT PURSUANT TO SECTION 201H-38, HAWAII REVISED
STATUTES", be FILED; and

3.

That Resolution
, entitled "DISAPPROVING THE KAHOMA VILLAGE
PROJECT PURSUANT TO SECTION 201H-38, HAWAII REVISED
STATUTES", be FILED.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATIONS IN LAND USE
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-20.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Guzman.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Madam Chair. On January 8, 22, and the 24,
2014, your Committee met to consider proposed resolutions to approve, approve with
modifications, or disapprove an application transmitted by the Director of Housing
and Human Concerns for the development of the proposed Kahoma Village Project
on approximately 21.6 acres, identified for real property tax purposes as Tax Map
Key Number (2) 4-5-008:001, in Lahaina, Maui, Hawaii, pursuant to Section 201H-38
of the Hawaii Revised Statutes.
The project site is owned by The Harry and Jeanette Weinberg Foundation
Incorporated, located on Front Street, and bordered by the Kahama-Kai [sic] Stream
Village [sic], Kenui Street, and, and Honoapiilani Highway. The proposed project
consists of 203 residential units, with 51 percent (102 multi-family units) meeting the
County's affordability criteria, and 101 single-family market-rate units. The proposed
projects also includes three privately owned and maintained parks with a total area of
approximately 1.75 acres.
Pursuant to Section 201H-38, HRS, the Hawaii, the Council has until February 13,
2014, to act on the Application, or, or it will be deemed approved at, as submitted.
The property is within the Special Management Area and the developer will,
therefore, need to obtain an SMA use permit if the Council approves the project,
before development can, can proceed.
Your Committee discussed 15 requested exemptions and recommended a revised
list of six exemptions.
Your Committee also added modifications to require affordable units to be built at
least as quickly as a one to one ratio as the market-rate units; establish deadlines
within which construction will be commenced and completed; require, require
completion of this specified improvements prior to the granting of a certified,
certificate of occupancy for the final building in the project; require completion of the
three parks before 80 percent of the multi-family units are completed; establish a
penalty for failure to develop the project in accordance with representations; and
establish Council authority to amend the modifications or modified exemptions, or
both, upon request by the developer.
Your Committee voted 6-0 to recommend adoption of the revised proposed resolution
"APPROVING THE PROJECT WITH MODIFICATIONS", and filing of the two
remaining resolutions.
I ask the Council, Council for the full support of this recommendations. Thank you,
Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, further discussion?
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, I am speaking in support of, of the motion. I recall
what Chairman Guzman shared with the Council this morning. And I remember
supporting those votes at the Committee level. It's not attached to the current
document, so I'm assuming that will be in the Department's housing agreement?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I, I believe so, Chair. I, if we can follow it up with Corp.
Counsel, we could verify that.
CHAIR BAISA: Maybe, Mr. Corp. Counsel, or Mr. Raatz, can somebody assist please?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Short recess.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm so, we're going to have a very short recess to check on this. We'll be in
recess, do not leave your seats.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:25 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:26 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT, EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR BAISA: Will the meeting please come back to order.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you for that very short recess, Chair. Yes, with staff,
Ms. Nakata did verify for us that it is part of attachment, Exhibit "1" to the first
resolution, attached to the committee report that Mr. Guzman, Chair Guzman,
referred to. So, I'm happy to be in support of the motion. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And I too will be in support of this
motion. Having, I, I've spoken with Mr. Carr about my concerns about the Puunoa
Street intersection there. And he's agreed to either put a, a speed table there, raised
crosswalk, or a rapid blinking rectangular light; I, there's some acronym for that but a
very noticeable light. I expressed if he, if he could do two that would best. If he could
do only one, the light would be the best alternative.
But, so, that alleviates my concerns, the, the only concerns I have for the project. So,
I commend them for doing a good job at getting, and getting this done and also
working with us to allay our concerns. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Any further comments?
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, just to start off, and Mr. Carr
knows when he asked me about this project, I'm not really in favor of 201H projects;
the fast tracking process. And, we've, we have approved many and I believe only
one to date has been built. So, there's certain, you know, being a Weinberg Project,
I've seen others built in Lahaina; Weinberg Apartments, and it was really for the
needy, you know, low, extra low income. And, this project's affordability, I, I do have
questions when it comes to the starting range, and then you add in the, you know,
the AOAO's and, and HOA's, and what have you.
You know, the, Principal Franz came up and mentioned about the overcrowding of
schools already and that this would add that much more to the overcrowding, with of
course, having families, and obviously with children.
Drainage issues were brought up and, you know, the original community plan, I mean
is zoned apartment and back, you know, the density would be in a different type of
density, not so sprawled out. And it would have given six acres of park versus the
one that's currently being proposed.
And as for traffic, you know, the original plan was very cumbersome, so I applaud
Mr. Carr in addressing the original plan to, to connect to Ala Moana, and now it is
connecting to Puunoa and there are still concerns of the residents there and I
appreciate their input. You know, but I think it's better than it was. My issue is
actually the traffic coming off of Highway 30 onto Kenui, and, the, because of the
Keawe Street bypass connection now and the added traffic there currently.
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So, you know, this is definitely, you know, I, I support affordable and, and I'm
basically going to give Mr. Carr the benefit of the doubt here with this project and sort
of a wait and see approach. You know, it is needed. It's just that there's, as I stated,
certain concerns that I continue to have. And for me, you know, Weinberg, this is not
typical of a development of Weinberg. And, it's, it's again, you know, I apologize to
the families who did turn out in regards to the Puunoa issues. I know them very well.
You know, the . . . and everything.
So, it's, it's something where it's difficult for me being the representative of West
Maui. But again, I'm just going to close by saying, I will have the wait and see
approach and I will be supporting it. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran.
Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries with seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 14-14.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-21
- PLANNING COMMITTEE:
Recommending that County Communication 13-383, from the Planning Director,
providing written notice, pursuant to Section 7 of the Fiscal Year 2014 Budget
ordinance, of the reorganization of the Department of Planning, be FILED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDATION IN PLANNING
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-21.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Your Committee met on
January 23, 2014, to discuss the reorganization of the Department of Planning.
According to a communication from the Planning Director, the Department of
Planning has initiated a departmental reorganization to (1) create a new division to
focus on the implementation of the Maui Island Plan and other long-range plans; and
(2) to make adjustments to supervisory groups to better manage and mentor
personnel and better process the Department's workload.
The Planning Director informed your Committee creating a Plan Implementation
Division would dedicate staff to plan, implement, and track the Department's longrange plans. Without the proposed reorganization, plan implementation would be
assigned to the Department's overburdened Long Range Planning Division.
I ask for the Councilmembers full support of the recommendation to file the County
Communication 13-383.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Is there further discussion?
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, I'm speaking in support of the motion with
reservations. You know, we, we heard some interesting testimony earlier today. And
while I do, currently do not support a new division, I believe that the Council is not
given any future oversight or decision on this proposal whether it's going to be
implemented or not because Council has final say in the budget. And we will place
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those funds where we believe is the most appropriate for the Department as well as
to get the outcomes that we believe the, our community deserves.
So, with the testifier, I would disagree that this action would take away Council's
further ability to make a decision on this proposal. As I said, I don't think this is the
best personnel option that the Department should go down, this path. But, at this
time, I would just reiterate that this body through Budget Committee and Mr. White,
will be making that final decision during budget. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Further discussion?
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, I a, I agree with Mr. Hokama's
comments. During deliberations of this item, I recall, I felt strongly that a
readjustment of priorities more so than this, this initiation. But, at this time, you know,
I will support it. But, that was my comments at the time. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Any further discussion?
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I think one of the things that needs
to be mentioned, or needs to be added to this is that this is in no way giving up any
authority for the Council to act.
We've had some very good discussions in Mr. Couch's Committee regarding
implementation. We, we are moving ahead with the, the idea of the, you know, all
these costs that are coming down the pike for, for implementation of the plan. And, I
think the Departments have a pretty good understanding of the challenges they have
with respect to CIP costs and, and funding of the action points.
So, I, I look at this implementation division simply as a, as a traffic, traffic cop, to help
us keep track of what's happening on, with respect to the various departments. But it
in no way is giving up the responsibility of the Council to provide the funding for these
actions after a thorough review of the Administration's plans.
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And, I think we're, we're well on the way to moving into implementation. And I think
this is a, a reasonable way and we'll all be watching to make sure that they, they help
us out as much as they can. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Any further discussion?
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Madam Chair. I too, during the Committee
meeting had reservations but in terms of vetting this issues out, one fact remain that I
believe the Planning Director mentioned that plans were on a shelf and basically took
six years, twenty years, to implement. And so, anything new that can be approached
at this stage, I welcome and I'll give it a shot, I'll give them a chance to prove it. It
doesn't look like it's taking anything from the Budget, it's just a reapro, repro,
appropriating positions. But, let's give it a cha, a chance to work. Anything new, let's
try it and just test it out. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Chair would like to comment that, you know, I've been in, immersed in the General
Plan. Before I became a Councilmember, I was already attending the GPAC
meetings, and I've followed it for a long time. And I know how much pain, effort,
money, time, has been put into it. And I think it's really, really important. You know
the story of everybody, somebody and nobody. I want to know who's responsible for
making sure that this thing does not sit on a shelf as has been mentioned.
And so, like you guys, I'd like to give it a try and see what happens. And, at least we
know that if something doesn't get followed up on, we know where to go. So, Chair
will be supporting it.
I also would like to give the Planning Director, as the administrator of the division, the
benefit of the doubt that he knows what he needs to run his, his show. So, give it a
try.
Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
14-22
- PLANNING COMMITTEE:
Recommending that Resolution
14-15 , entitled "REFERRING TO THE LANAI,
MAUI, AND MOLOKAI PLANNING COMMISSIONS A PROPOSED BILL TO AMEND
SECTIONS 19.12.020 AND 19.37.010, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO
TRANSIENT VACATION RENTALS IN THE APARTMENT DISTRICT" be
ADOPTED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO ADOPT THE RECOMMENDED,
RECOMMENDATION IN PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
14-22.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'd like to refer the Members to
my communication relating to Planning Committee Report 14-22, that I had
distributed at today's Council meeting.
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I MOVE TO AMEND PROPOSED SECTION 19.12.020,
SUBSECTION H OF THE BILL ATTACHED AS EXHIBIT "1" TO
THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO PLANNING
COMMITTEE REPORT 14-22 BY; (1) STRIKING, AFTER THE
WORD "HAVING", THE COMMA AND THE PHRASE "ON OR
BEFORE APRIL 20, 1989, LAWFULLY ISSUED";
(2) PLURALIZING THE WORD "APPROVAL"; AND
(3) INSERTING THEREAFTER THE PHRASE "THAT WERE
LAWFULLY ISSUED BY A, BY AND VALID ON APRIL 20,
1989", TO READ IN, IN TOTAL "TRANSIENT VACATION
RENTALS IN BUILDINGS AND STRUCTURES HAVING
PERMITS, SPECIAL MANAGEMENT AREA USE PERMITS,
OR PLANNED DEVELOPMENT APPROVALS THAT WERE
LAWFULLY ISSUED BY AND VALID ON APRIL 20, 1989".
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
Thank you, Madam Chair.
The proposed
Section 19.12.020H of the proposed bill was amended to ensure that the building
permits, special management area use permits, or planned development approvals
that were lawfully issued prior to April 20, 1989, remained valid as of that date in
order for the transient vacation rental use to be allowed in the Apartment District.
As revised, the wording of the bill more closely reflects the language in Section 11 of
Ordinance 1797 (1989).
CHAIR BAISA: Members, further?
Are you done Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yep, that's it. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO AMEND COMMITTEE REPORT 14-22 BY
DELETING THE FIFTH AND SIXTH PARAGRAPHS OF THE
REPORT.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. The fifth and sixth paragraphs of
Committee Report 14-22 reference Ordinance 1989 of 1991, which is not germane to
this bill. This, these paragraphs should be deleted to avoid confusion.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; seven "ayes", two Members "excused".
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Your Committee met on
January 9, 2014, to discuss a proposed resolution to refer to the Planning
Commissions a proposed bill amending Sections 19.12.020, and 19.37.10, 010, Maui
County Code, relating to the transient vacation rentals in the Apartment District.
Your Committee notes Ordinance 19, 1797 amended Chapter 19.12, Maui County
Code, relating to the Apartment District, to generally require that buildings and
structures within Apartment District be occupied on a long-term residential basis.
Section 11 of the Ordinance 1797, provided that this requirement would "not apply to
building permits, special management area use permits, or planned development
approval which were lawfully issued and valid on the effective date of this ordinance",
which is April 20, 1989.
Your Committee further notes the proposed bill clarifies the exemptions outlined in
Ordinance 1797. Therefore, transient vacation rentals that have lawfully, have a
lawfully issued and valid building permit, special management area use permit, or
planned development approval on April 20, 1989, would be allowed to operate in the
Apartment District.
And I want to remind Members, this is just to pass it to the Planning Commission.
And they're going to have a, a long public hearing on this and then it would, it's going
to come back to us for final discussion. So this is just the beginning of a long
process. I ask for the Members full support of this recommendation.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Couch.
Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carry, oh, we have, we have, motion passes; we have six "ayes" and
one Member voting "no", Mr. Hokama.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 14-15.
Madam Chair, proceeding with, with county communications.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

14-22

- DANILO F. AGSALOG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated January 17, 2013) [sic]

In accordance with Section 3.16.020c, Maui County Code, transmitting two reports on
settlement of claims as of December 31, 2013.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-22.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: Motion by Mr. Couch, second by Mr. White. Seconded by, I'm going to do
this again. Motion by Mr. White, seconded Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. No further discussion.
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CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; seven "ayes", two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

NO.

14-23

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated January 28, 2014)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Maui County Arborist Committee due to the resignation of Kalani Ho-Nikaido on
January 23, 2014.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair. I would ask, with no objections from the
Members, if the Clerk can please bring up the next communication also, 14-24,
please.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, Mr. Clerk, please proceed.
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NO.

14-24

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated January 30, 2014)

In accordance with Section 2.40.090, Maui County Code, informing of the
appointment of Sheila Kelley, Leigh Fitzgerald, and Calmentina Gomes to the
Committee on the Status of Women.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS 14-23 AND 24,
BE FILED.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We'd just like to thank Kalani Ho-Nikaido, Sheila Kelley,
Leigh Fitzgerald, and Calmentina Gomes for their service to the County. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.
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CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; seven "ayes", two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

NO.

14-25

- GLADYS C. BAISA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated January 28, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "RESCHEDULING THE COUNCIL'S
MARCH 7 AND MARCH 21, 2014 MEETINGS".
COUNTY CLERK: And Members, as a reminder, waiver of Committee referral and report
requires the affirmative vote of six Councilmembers.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
CHAIR, I MOVE TO WAIVE THE REQUIREMENTS FOR, OF
THE RULES OF THE COUNCIL REGARDING COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 14-25.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: This would allow the Council to consider the request of your
proposal, Madam Chair, if we agree to waive the rules. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Any further discussion? All those in favor say "aye".
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
I MOVE THAT THE RESOLUTION ATTACHED TO COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 14-25, ENTITLED "RESCHEDULING THE
COUNCIL'S MARCH 7 AND MARCH 21, 2014 MEETINGS", BE
ADOPTED AND COUNTY COMMUNICATION 14-25, BE
FILED.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would request the Clerk to read the resolution before the
body please, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, no further discussion, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; seven "ayes", two Members "excused". Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 14-16.
Madam Chair, proceeding with county communications for referrals. The following
county communications are recommended for referrals to the following Committees
as noted.

NO.

14-27

- DANILO F. AGSALOG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE ,
(dated January 21, 2014)

In accordance with Resolution No. 99-26, transmitting a report of short term
investments for the quarter ended December 31, 2013.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-27 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO.

14-28

- ANTHONY T. ARAKAKI, CDBG PROGRAM MANAGER,
(dated January 27, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE FILING OF AN
APPLICATION WITH THE DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN
DEVELOPMENT, UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, FOR A GRANT UNDER THE
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT PROGRAM", and related
documents.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-28 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.
NO.

14-29

- SANANDA K. BAZ, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated January 30, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2014 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
APPENDIX A, PART I, GRANT REVENUE - SCHEDULE OF GRANTS BY
DEPARTMENTS AND PROGRAMS, CIVIL DEFENSE AGENCY (PORT SECURITY
GRANT PROGRAM)".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-29 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.
NO.

14-30

- SANANDA K. BAZ, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated January 30, 2014)

Transmitting the Budget Implementation Report for Fiscal Year 2014, Second
Quarter ending December 31, 2013.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-30 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.
NO.

14-31

- GLADYS C. BAISA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated January 30, 2014)

Relating to the matter of the Fiscal Year 2015 Budget.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-31 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO.

14-32

- GLADYS C. BAISA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated January 30, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "TRANSFERRING FUNDS FROM THE
COUNCIL SERVICES PROGRAM TO THE COUNTY AUDITOR PROGRAM WITHIN
THE OFFICE OF THE COUNTY COUNCIL".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-32 be referred to the
Budget and Finance Committee.

NO.

14-33

- MIKE WHITE, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated January 31, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 13.04.020, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO AMEND THE DEFINITION OF
OCEAN RECREATIONAL ACTIVITY BY ADDING TO THE LIST OF ACTIVITIES TO
BE INCLUDED".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-33 be referred to the
Economic Development, Energy, Agriculture, and Recreation Committee.
NO.

14-34

- DAVID C. GOODE, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS,
(dated January 16, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANTING OF AN
EASEMENT TO ATC MAKENA LAND SF2 LLC".
The recommended action is that County Communication No.. 14-34 be referred to the
Infrastructure and Environmental Management Committee.
NO.

14-26

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL MEMBER,
(dated January 30, 2014)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "URGING THE STATE LEGISLATURE
AND GOVERNOR TO SUPPORT NAMING THE NEW PUBLIC HIGH SCHOOL IN
KIHEI AS THE PATSY TAKEMOTO MINK HIGH SCHOOL".
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-26 be referred to the Policy
and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee.
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NO.

14-35

- KEITH REGAN, MANAGING DIRECTOR,
(dated January 21, 2014)

Transmitting a copy of the proposed County of Maui Policy regarding Electronic
Smoking Device Use.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-35 be referred to the Policy
and Intergovernmental Affairs Committee.

NO.

14-36

- MICHAEL P. VICTORINO, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated January 29, 2014)

Relating to Na Wai Eha and East Maui water resources.
The recommended action is that County Communication No. 14-36 be referred to the Water
Resources Committee.

CHAIR BAISA: Members, are there any requests for consideration, considering what the
Clerk has read? Seeing none, so ruled.
Go ahead, Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with general communications for referral.

GENERAL COMMUNICATIONS
NO.

14-2

- ROBERT E. SUTOR, TAM YAU ESTATES, LLC,
(dated January 13, 2014)

Submitting a copy of the "ANNUAL COMPLIANCE REPORT" in accordance with
Condition 7 of Ordinance No. 3717.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY, OR GENERAL COMMUNICATION
14-2.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Having read the communication
of the, the construction hasn't started yet, so there'd be, there's nothing really to
report. So, that being said, we'll wait until the construction starts before we start
discussing this.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; seven "ayes", two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, proceeding with ordinances for second and final reading.
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ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
1
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2014 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO APPENDIX A, PART I, GRANT REVENUE SCHEDULE OF GRANTS BY DEPARTMENTS AND PROGRAMS,
OFFICE OF THE MAYOR (COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT
BLOCK GRANT (CDBG) PROGRAM)
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILL NO. 1 (2014) ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Hokama.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, I'm sorry. I thought I heard you.
Seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Bill No. 1 of 2014 amends the
Fiscal Year 2014 Budget as it pertains to the grant appropriation for the Office of the
Mayor, CDBG Program, that will increase the Lanai Community Health Center
Infrastructure Project appropriation by $156,728 and increase the CDBG Program
Administration appropriation by $14,316.
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Funds will be used for the Lanai Community Health Center Infrastructure Project,
which includes infrastructure development of a healthcare facility to benefit the
predominantly low-income and moderate-income persons on the island of Lanai.
The remaining balance of $14,316 will be used for the CDBG Program Administration
to cover the cost of salary and wage increases, and fringe benefits based on
bargaining unit contracts that went into effect on July 1, 2013. So, I ask for the
Committee's support on at the Council level. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; seven, seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
2
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2014 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES;
DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION, AQUATICS PROGRAM;
TOTAL OPERATING APPROPRIATIONS; AND
TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILL NO. 2 (2014) ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Bill No. 2 of 2014 amends the
Fiscal Year 2014 Budget by recognizing Carryover/Savings in the General Fund by
$87,000 and increasing the appropriation for Department of Parks and Recreation,
Aquatics Program, by the same amount.
The request funds, the requested funds will be used for personnel costs relating to
staffing of swimming pools on designated County holidays. Closure of swimming
pools on County holidays began when furloughs were enacted at the start of Fiscal
Year 2011. So, this is to fund the, the, the reopening on holidays of all the County's
swimming pools. So, I ask for everyone's support once again.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; seven "ayes", two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
3
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2014 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES; HANA COMMUNITY PLAN AREA,
PARKS AND RECREATION, HANA BALLFIELD;
TOTAL CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECT APPROPRIATIONS; AND
TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS BILL NO. 3 OF 2014 ON SECOND AND
FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Bill No. 3 of 2014 amends the
Fiscal Year 2014 Budget by recognizing revenue for Carryover/Savings in the
General Fund of $190,000 and adding the same amount and appropriation for the
Hana Ballfield.
The funds will be used to, for the design and construction of the septic system
replacement project at the Hana Ballfield. As of December 31, 2013, $190,000
lapsed from the Large Capacity Cesspool Closure project, allowing the
Carryover/Savings in the General Fund to be recognized for the Hana Ballfield
project. So, I ask for the Council's support.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. White.
Members, further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
4
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2014 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES;
WAILUKU-KAHULUI COMMUNITY PLAN AREA, SANITATION,
CENTRAL MAUI LANDFILL WIND TURBINE;
TOTAL CAPITAL IMPORVEMENT PROJECT APPROPRIATIONS; AND
TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. If there's no objections, I'd like to
have Bill No. 5 called up as well.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any objections?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, Mr. Clerk, please.
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
5
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 4041,
BILL NO. 40 (2013), RELATING TO THE ISSUANCE OF
GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
(CENTRAL MAUI LANDFILL WIND TURBINE)
CHAIR BAISA: Ms., Mr. Couch.
Ooh, Mr. White, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That's all right.
CHAIR BAISA: It seems like you're on a lot, Mr. White. As the money person-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well, I'd be happy if you'd call on someone else for, for a
change.
CHAIR BAISA: As the money, as the money person, this happens to you. Mr. White,
please proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Bills 4 and 5 of 2014 amend the
Fiscal Year 2014 Budget by adding a $48,000 appropriation for the Central Maui
Landfill Wind Turbine Project and, also amends the Fiscal Year Budget by adding
Bond/Lapsed Fund Bond of $48,000 to fund the, the same project.
The total appropriation of $740,000 in the FY 13 Budget for Central Maui Landfill
Improvements include a proviso that $350,000 would be used for the Wind Turbine
Project. The Wind Turbine Project is estimated to cost approximately $460,000,
therefore, this project will be funded through savings from the Central Maui Landfill
Improvement Projects and the requested budget amendment.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I ask for the Members support once again.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White, we need a motion. We got so carried away-COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm sorry.
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CHAIR BAISA: --in trying to do two that we didn't get a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you.
MADAM CHAIR, I MOVE TO PASS BILLS NO. 4 AND 5 OF
2014 ON SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Mr. Hokama.
And we've heard all of the description. Any further discussion, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No further discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Members?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Again, I will state my disappointment regarding Bill No. 5,
that we are looking at a General Bond increase of $48,000 for this project. I
understand the need for the project, Chair. I'm in support. But, I have a hard time
with us borrowing money, 48,000, when we just can find Carryover/Savings in the
hundreds of thousands of dollars for other requests, we consider a $48,000 request
for bond.
We definitely are going to need to get some discipline and I look forward to the
budget cycle to work on this more, more specifically, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
6
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 19.510.040, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO CHANGE OF ZONING PROTESTS
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
MADAM CHAIR, I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING, BILL NO. 6 (2014).
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Bill No. 6 (2014) if enacted will
establish standards to calculate the percentage of protestors based on parcels
owned, not land area, located within 500 feet of the subject parcel. Each parcel will
be counted once, regardless of the land area, towards the percentage of calculation.
It will also change the vote requirement from seven Councilmembers to at least
six Councilmembers for the ordinance that grants the application to become effective.
I ask for the Members full support of Bill 6 (2014).
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, WHITE, AND CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES:
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries. I'm sorry, did I hear a "no". I heard one "no". Okay, let me
restate that; that's six "ayes" and one "no", Member Hokama; motion carries.
Mr. Clerk.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
7
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 19.14,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO HOTEL DISTRICTS
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING,
BILL 7 (2014).
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
SECOND THE MOTION.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. White.
Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Bill 7 (2014), if enacted, will
amend the Hotel Districts, by allowing a cell or radio antenna attached to an existing
building as a permitted use, amending the accessory uses, consolidating and
amending development standards, providing the Planning Director with rule-making
authority.
It will also establish a maximum height of 160 feet in the H-2 District and clarify that
all hotel and apartment-hotel buildings in which accessory uses are permitted shall
contain more than 20 rental units. Prior to this, there was no height restriction in the
H-2 District.
I ask for the Members full support of Bill 7 (2014).
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch.
Any further discussion, Members? See, seeing none, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
8
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY
OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE
STATE OF HAWAII FOR THE SETTLEMENT OF ALLEGED VIOLATIONS AT
THE CENTRAL MAUI MUNICIPAL SOLID WASTE LANDFILL RELATING TO
NOTICE AND FINDING OF VIOLATION AND ORDER, STATE OF HAWAII
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH DOCKET NO. 13-SHW-SWS-002
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
CHAIR, I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 8 OF 2014 PASS SECOND
AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair. This, the Council will be authorizing the
Mayor to enter into an agreement with the State Health Department for settlement of
alleged violations at our Central Maui Landfill, Madam Chair, whereby we will be
agreeing to a payment of $50,000 of a cash penalty, and that we would put forward in
approved supplemental environmental project at a cost of at least $70,000. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor say
"aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no".
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED:

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO.
9
(2014)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF
MAUI TO ENTER INTO AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT WITH THE STATE
OF HAWAII FOR THE SETTLEMENT OF ALLEGED VIOLATIONS AT THE
MOLOKAI INTEGRATED SOLID WASTE MANAGEMENT FACILITY RELATED TO
NOTICE OF FINDING AND VIOLATION AND ORDER, STATE OF HAWAII
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH DOCKET NO. 13-SHW-SWS-003
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
CHAIR, I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 9 (2014) PASS SECOND AND
FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
SECOND.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Approving this bill would authorize the Council to authorize
the Mayor to enter into an intergovernmental agreement also with the State
Department of Health to settle alleged violations at the Molokai Integrated Solid
Waste Management Facility through the payment of $20, $20,000 cash penalty.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion?
Thank you very much, Mr. Hokama.
Members, all those in favor say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS COCHRAN, COUCH,
CRIVELLO, GUZMAN, HOKAMA, WHITE, AND
CHAIR BAISA.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed "no"..
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NOES:
EXCUSED:

NONE.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO AND VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL.

CHAIR BAISA: Motion carries; we have seven "ayes" and two Members "excused".
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there is no further business before the Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, Chair would like to thank you very much for your participation
today. We had a very, lot of business that we got through.
I'd like to thank everyone who helped us with the meeting today; especially the staff
and Mr. Wong, from our Corp. Counsel, thank you very much.
And, I would like to thank and congratulate our new County Clerk on his first meeting
with us.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: I think he did a splendid job. And so, everybody, Kung Hee Fat Choy.
Have a wonderful safe weekend. And, we'll see you this afternoon, we have a
1:30 meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, point of personal privilege, please.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, please.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. I know that, you know, normally we don't do
this, but on behalf of Ms. Cochran and the rest of the West Maui community, I'd like
to just remind our Maui County residents that we do have a number one ranked team
in the State, the Lahainaluna Girls Basketball Team, that will be playing tomorrow
evening, 7 p.m. And hopefully they'll be on their march to being State Champions
and again, leading Maui, showing the way towards the State Championships. So, I
would ask everybody to support Lahainaluna this Saturday and "Go Lunas". Thank
you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Hokama.
Let's give them a big hand. And, while we're doing personal privilege, the Chair will
take the opportunity to thank the Lahaina-Honolua Seniors for joining us today. It's
always a pleasure to see the pink shirts.
And without further business, this meeting is adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT
The regular meeting of February 7, 2014 was adjourned by the Chair at 11:08 a.m.

ENNIS A. MATES, CO NTY CLERK
UNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII
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